
 
     All my life I have heard: “They don’t make them that way anymore.” Often these 
words are spoken when the refrigerator or some other appliance conks out and has to be 
replaced. 
 
    But, they may also apply to people, as I discovered  from a booklet published in 1931. 
Its yellowed brittle pages highlight 
the ministry of the Rt. Rev. Arthur Lea, who at the time served as Bishop of South Japan. 
 
    On his  50th birthday, Bishop  Lea conducted no less than six services. The first of 
which was at Trinity Church in the Kumamoto in central Kyushau. Four persons were 
presented for Confirmation at this service. Then, following a hurried lunch, the Bishop 
drove eight miles into the country to theGovernment Leper Hospital where he conducted 
a service for 25 persons, all of whom were suffering from leprosy. The Bishop 
commented: “There were only two candidates for Confirmation, both men, but there 
could be no doubt about the spirit in which they received the laying on of hands. Their 
pallid faces were radiant with joy.” 
  
     Following this service, the Bishop moved to a private ward of the hospital where he 
conducted a third service -- Confirmation and Holy Communion -- and then on to another 
ward for a similar service. About a man in this second ward, the Bishop wrote: 
“Unmistakeable joy lighted up his face, though his features were almost unrecognizable.” 
  
     Bishop Lea then drove eight miles to a second hospital for lepers. Here, he conducted 
Evening Prayer for eight people. Hearty singing, earnest responses and an attitude of 
keen anticipation, he said, characterized this service. By this time, the sun was beginning 
to go down, yet another service awaited him. It was held in the garden for around 40 
souls too ill to go into the chapel. 
 
    Speaking of his experience that day, Bishop Lea wrote: “It would be a mistake for 
anyone to conclude that all this happens in an atmosphere of indescribable sadness. On 
the contrary, the truth [of the Gospel] brings light and life and joy even here, and the one 
who goes to strengthen and comfort, is himself helped a hundredfold.” 

  
Needless to say, few 21st century Christian ministers could match Bishop’s Lea’s 

pace, and I am not sure they should try. But the real question is this: Do they have the 
same passion for the Gospel and for people as this great man of God? Or, has 
administrative duties and endless committee meetings robbed them of this passion? 

  
O God, who dost ever hallow and protect thy Church: Raise up therein, through thy 
Spirit, good and faithful stewards of the mysteries of Christ, that by their ministry and 
example thy people may abide in thy favour and be guided in the way of truth; through 
Jesus Christ our Lord, who liveth and reigneth with thee in the unity of the same Spirit 
ever, one God, world without end. Amen. 
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